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Jack, a Year 6 leaver, receiving his Good Friend award, Prize Day 2014 

 
Thomas receiving his Rock and Roll award from Efe Sodje, and Jayden receiving a Parents’ Forum 
award from Zaheer Ahmed, for appearing in their Calendar with 10 other pupils 

 
        

Governing body meeting on Tuesday 14 October 2014 
at 4.00 pm 
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INTRODUCTION 
 
Changes and improvements since last governing body report.  
 

¶ Number on roll ς September 2014 ς 114 (April 2014: 105)  (January 2014 : 105) 
(September 2013: 105) (April 2013: 93, January 2013: 92, September 2012: 89) 

¶ 31 (28) (28) (27) (24) (24) (24) girls (lower than the national average) 

¶ 83 (77) (77) (78) (69) (68) (68) boys (higher than the national average) 

¶ 25 (26) (25) (25) (25) (24) (24) free school meals 

¶ 39 (33) (33) (25) (25) (24) (24) Pupil Premium from April 2014 (£1,300 for FSM; £1,900 for 
CYPIC et al) 

¶ 5 (3) (3) (3) (5) (5) children and young people in care 

¶ 19 (20) (20) (19) (17) (17) (17) pupils with English as an Additional Language 

¶ 44 (46) (46) (40) (33) (33) (31) minority ethnic pupils 
 

¶ Admissions ς there are 114 pupils on roll. We are at capacity with all 16 classrooms open 
for business! All classes are taught by a fully qualified teacher either on our establishment 
as a permanent teacher or, in the case of the two maternity leaves, by well-known agency 
teachers who have worked at Millwood in the previous academic year. 

¶ School Improvement Plan 2013-14 has been evaluated (see attached)  

¶ School Improvement Plan 2014-15 has been written (see attached) 

¶ Premises management – the new Premises Manager, Mark Ainscough, took up his post on 
25 August and has made an immediate impact on the organisation of the team and the 
role. 

¶ Water ς ǘƘŜ ƭŀǘŜǎǘ ƻǳǘŎƻƳŜ ŦǊƻƳ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎǎ ōŜǘǿŜŜƴ /ƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ {ŜǊǾƛŎŜǎΣ L{D ό/ƘǊƛǎ {ƳƛǘƘύ 
and Atkins is that Atkins are to undertake a design review. This is good news. Nothing else 
has changed in that the flushing system does ƴƻǘ ǿƻǊƪ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ƻǇǘƛƻƴ ŦƻǊ ΨŎƘƛƭƭŜǊΩ ǳƴƛǘǎ ƛǎ 
still on the table. 

¶ Governing body ςTwo community governor vacancies remain. Governors need to attend 
training in all aspects of improving how they fulfil their roles. A training plan needs to be 
drawn up so that governors are fully cognisant of their responsibilities. It is expected that 
link governors will start to make appointments with their link teacher and interrogate the 
data in the Curriculum Report 2014.  

¶ Michael Gove has been removed from his post as Secretary of State for Education so it may 
be that we can expect a period of stability. The new Education Secretary is Nicola Morgan. 
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LEADERSHIP AND MANAGEMENT 
Governing body ς One community and one parent governor vacancies remain.  
 
Policy and documentation review 
Policies to be ratified are Attendance Policy, Pay Policy (September 2014) and TLR policy. 
 
OFSTED identified what we need to do to improve further ς άLƳǇǊƻǾŜ ǘƘŜ ǎȅǎǘŜƳ ǘƻ ŎƘŜŎƪ ǇǳǇƛƭǎΩ ǿƻǊƪ ōȅ 
ŜƴǎǳǊƛƴƎ ǘƘŀǘ ǎǘŀŦŦ ǿǊƛǘŜ ǳǇ ƻōǎŜǊǾŀǘƛƻƴǎ ƻŦ ǇǳǇƛƭǎΩ Ǝŀƛƴǎ ŀǎ ǘƘŜȅ ƘŀǇǇŜƴ ŜŀŎƘ ƭŜǎǎƻƴ ƛƴ ŀƭƭ ŎƭŀǎǎŜǎΣ ǘƻ ƳŀǘŎƘ 
ǘƘŜ ōŜǎǘ ǇǊŀŎǘƛŎŜ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ǎŎƘƻƻƭΦέ ¢Ƙƛǎ Ƙŀǎ ōŜŜƴ addressed through staff meeting presentations post-OFSTED 
in 2013, lesson observation ŦŜŜŘōŀŎƪ ǘƻ ǘŜŀŎƘŜǊǎ όǎǇǊƛƴƎ нлмпύΣ ƴŜǿ ǘŜǊƳƭȅ ΨŀǎǎŜǎǎƳŜƴǘ ŎƘŜŎƪǎΩ ƻŦ ŀƭƭ 
ǇǳǇƛƭǎΩ ŀǘǘŀƛƴƳŜƴǘ ŀƴŘ ǇǊƻƎǊŜǎǎΦ CǳǊǘƘŜǊ ƳƻƴƛǘƻǊƛƴƎ ƛǎ ǎŎƘŜŘǳƭŜŘ нлмп-15 through  

1. SMT learning walks, recorded on newly-developed documentation;  
2. annual lesson observations in spring 2015 recorded on an updated lesson observation form 

which should capture assessment more effectively;  
3. an electronic pupil portfolio attached to the new assessment tracker;  
4. pupil work scrutiny;  
5. induction for new teachers.  

 
CHANGES FROM GOVERNMENT 
New Code of Practice for SEND - Millwood SEN Information Report (first draft) has been published on 
website as required. This will be refined as the local authority develops its local offer. SEND is in a period of 
transition. 
New curriculum  - this has been published on the website as required and is taught from 1 September 
2014. 
New assessment arrangements - Millwood uses CASPA and Progression Guidance. Training has been 
planned for Key Skills Tracker in October. P-levels remain unchanged. Assessment is in a period of 
transition. 
Universal Infant Free School Meals ς Millwood offers free school meals to all its Key Stage 1 pupils as 
required from 1 September 2014. 
Performance-related pay from September 2014. Governors have adopted the draft policies prepared by 
the local authority and the unions (not yet ratified by the JCC) in order that Millwood can implement its 
appraisal system as required. 
Pupil Premium  - outcomes from 2013-14 published on website as required. 
Pupil Premium (CYPIC) ς outcomes published on website as required. 
Sports Funding ς outcomes from 2013-14 published on website as required. 
Changes to governing bodies ς training is available for all governors ς see Bury governor Training Group 
Guide 2014-15. 
 
RISKS 
Due to the closure of Church Street West through the centre of Radcliffe and the consequent traffic 
gridlock in the morning rush hour, there is a very severe impact on transport and arrival times at school. 
Some children are on their bus for 1.5 to 2 hours each morning. Many buses are arriving after 9.00 am and 
some around 9.30 am. At the end of the day, there is also an impact on childreƴΩǎ ǘǊŀǾŜƭƭƛƴƎ ǘƛƳŜǎ ǿƛǘƘ 
medically dependent children (those who need oxygen and those with seizure activity) regularly being on 
the bus for an hour or longer. In the event of an emergency, a further risk is the time it would take an 
ambulance to attend. The head has compiled data from all the bus drivers and passed to Transport team. 
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Resource and financial management 
 

BUDGET FOR 2014/2015 @ 01.09.14 
 

Budget includes 
surplus 

 
Staffing 

 

Agency 
Staffing 

 
Utilities 

 

Other 
Spend/Outstanding 

Commitment 
 

Remaining 
Budget 

 
 

£2,997,998.00 
 
 
 

£859,370.79 
 
 
 

 
£43,177.00 

 
 
 

£28,528.02 
 
 
 

£254,699.26 
 
 

 

£1,812,222.93 
 
 
 

% of Total Budget 
 

 
29 

 
1 
 

1 
 

8 
 

60 
 

      

     Expenditure analysis by main cost areas as at 01.09.14 

 

Total budget spend by main costs areas for 2013/2014 (for comparison) 

2013/2014 

Budget inc 
Surplus 

 
Staffing 

 
Agency Staffing 

 
Utilities 

 
Other 

 

Surplus Carry 
Forward 
 

£2,891,469.59 
 

£1,952,963.53 
 

£142,749.69 
 

£81,879.53 
 

£555,471.49 
 

£158,405.35 
 

% of Total 
Budget  

68 
 

5 
 

3 
 

20 
 

4 
 

 

Staffing, 
£859,370.79, 29%

Agency Staffing, 
£43,177.00, 1%

Utilities, £28,528.02, 
1%

Other 
Spend/Outstanding 

Commitment, 
£254,699.26, 9%

Remaining Budget, 
£1,812,222.93, 60%

2014-2015 BUDGET

Staffing

Agency Staffing

Utilities

Other Spend/Outstanding
Commitment

Remaining Budget
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Total budget spend by main costs areas for 2013/2014(for comparison) 

 

Utility expenditure 2014-2015 

Utility 
2014/15 Spend                                   
£ 

Budget           
£ 

% of Budget 
Spent  Notes 

Gas 7,166.63 25,000.00 28.67   

Electric 16,919.20 42,000.00 40.28   

Water  3,830.50 20,000.00 19.15   

Telephone 611.69 3,550.00 17.23   

 

Utility expenditure 2014-2015- to date 

 

Staffing
68%

Agency Staffing
5%

Utilities
3% Other

20%

Budget 2013/14 £2,891,469.59

Staffing

Agency Staffing

Utilities

Other

0.00

10,000.00

20,000.00

Gas
Electric Water

Telephone

7,166.63
16,919.20

3,830.50

611.69

2014/2015 Utility Spend 
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Total Utility expenditure for 2013/ 2014(for comparison) 

2013/2014 

Gas  22,919.58 

Electric 44,657.72 

Water 11,576.72 

Telephone 2,725.51 

 

 

Total utility spend comparison- three academic years 
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Summary of other funding sources within school  

Devolved Formula Capital Allocation 
Current Balance = £3,848.89 
School Fund/Donations  
Current Balance = £24,894.32 
 
Admissions and new school 
 
The Strategy for Change for Special Schools, Resourced Provision Units and Pupil Referral Units (draft 
consultation paper ς 7 October 2013) states: 
 
άaƛƭƭǿƻƻŘ {ǇŜŎƛŀƭ {ŎƘƻƻƭ ς Through its new build, capacity has already increased to 105 for 2013/14 and 
will increase to 112 for 2014/15. The Sensory Support team to relocate from current  Millwood base by 
September 2014 to enable the maximum capacity of 112 to be achieved. Partnership working with the 
Primary Resourced Provision schools to be strengthened by the creation of a Primary SEN Collaborative 
group to oversee outcomes and provision for Primary SEND pupils. This group will also commission SEND 
ǘǊŀƛƴƛƴƎ ŦƻǊ tǊƛƳŀǊȅ ǘŜŀŎƘŜǊǎ ŘƛǊŜŎǘƭȅ ƻǊ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ ǘƘŜ tǊƛƳŀǊȅ /ƻƭƭŀōƻǊŀǘƛǾŜΦέ 
 
The number of pupils on roll is 114 which is two more than the maximum capacity. 
 
School Council and pupil voice 
 
The school council is represented by two children from each class. Elections take place in the autumn term. 
¢ƘŜ ǊŜŎŜƴǘ ŎŀƳǇŀƛƎƴ ƻƴ ŘƻƎ ŦƻǳƭƛƴƎ Ƙŀǎ ōŜŜƴ ǾŜǊȅ ǎǳŎŎŜǎǎŦǳƭΦ tǳǇƛƭǎΩ ǊŜǉǳŜǎǘǎ ŦƻǊ ŀŘŘƛǘƛƻƴŀƭ ŜǉǳƛǇƳŜƴǘ ŀǊŜ 
under discussion with the new Premises Manager, Mark Ainscough. 

 

Logan receiving his Explorer award from Martyn Burrell, Strategic Lead for Safeguarding for ChildǊŜƴΩǎ 
Services, and Helen Chadwick, Headteacher 
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Parents and carers  
 
19 questionnaires returned in 2013-14 
36 questionnaires returned in 2012-13 
53 questionnaires returned in 2011-12 
33 questionnaires returned in 2010-11 
40 questionnaires returned in 2009-10 
21 questionnaires returned in 2008-9 
 
Partnerships including inclusion, transition and extended services 
 
This school year we had 16 year 6 pupils leaving Millwood. They moved to 4 different high schools which 
has never happened before. See below for the pupils and their transition schools. 

Number of Pupils Need Preferred High School 

1 PMLD ELMS BANK 

4 SLD ELMS BANK 

8 ASC ELMS BANK 

1 ASC TOTTINGTON HIGH 

1 ASC REDWOOD - ROCHDALE 

1 ASC NORTH RIDGE HIGH - 
MANCHESTER 

 

Transition has been slightly different this term as in the past a member of Elms Bank has attended the 
annual reviews for the Year 6 pupils in the autumn term. However the SEN team have changed the time for 
Year 6 reviews to the summer term.  
 
The Year 6 teachers along with Jill Tierney attended a meeting at Millwood at the end of January to arrange 
the visits between February and July 2014. The lead person for Y6 transition is now Helena Morrisey who 
was appointed Assistant Head in September 2013 at Elms Bank. The visits to Elms Bank went very smoothly 
and where we had difficulties with the bus, Elms Bank provided transport so our pupils did not miss out. 
They all experienced a wide variety of lessons and got the chance to spend time with pupils from other 
schools who would also be going to Elms Bank. Communication was good throughout and all pupils were 
observed at Millwood by the lead teacher from Elms Bank. 
 
Redwood, North Ridge and Tottington High have all arranged their own transition visits and all schools with 
children transferring to Millwood have begun visits and spent time at Millwood. Once again the 
communication between all schools has been good and transition visits have been a great success. 
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Transition for new children starting in September 2014 
 
Following successful transition arrangements, all pupils have made a successful start to the new academic 
year. Pupils have been accepted from other local authorities. 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
Care, guidance and support including Child in Need, nursing and therapy 
 
All staff attended Team Teach training and safeguarding training on the Professional Activity Days in 
September 2014. Further training on e-safety and Child Sexual Exploitation takes place in September for all 
school staff. It is expected that governors will also attend safeguarding training in particular areas as 
advertised in the Bury Governor Training Group Guide 2014-15. ±ǳƭƴŜǊŀōƭŜ /ƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ ƎƻǳǇ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎǎ 
continue to take place each Wednesday morning with the SMT, the ǎŎƘƻƻƭ ƴǳǊǎŜ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ .ŀǊƴŀǊŘƻΩǎ ǎƻŎƛŀƭ 
worker. 
 
Pupil Premium Funding (32 pupils were funded and reported on in 2013-14) - £1,300 for those in receipt of 
free school meals, £1,900 for LAC. Pupil Premium funding was used to pay for a part-time teacher to 
support literacy and numeracy development. 

 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Numbers on Roll  

JANUARY 2012 78 

FEBRUARY 2012 79 

APRIL 2012 90 

SEPTEMBER 2012 92  

SEPTEMBER 2013 105 

SEPTEMBER 2014  114 

 
LITERACY 

   Exceeded 
    Target 

  Met Target      Below  
   Expectation 

 
Reading 

 
27% 

 
73% 

 
0% 

 
Writing 

 
46% 

 
50% 

 
4% 

 
Speaking 

 
50% 

 
50% 

 
0% 

 
Listening 

 
46% 

 
54% 

 
0% 
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In Literacy, 97% of children with Pupil Premium funding met or exceeded their targets. 3% (1 child) made 
expected progress in: Reading, Speaking and Listening but failed to meet their targets in writing ς being 
new to the school, health issues, confidence, attendance and disruption in class also impacted on this 
chƛƭŘΩǎ ŀŎƘƛŜǾŜƳŜƴǘ ŀƴŘ ǇǊƻƎǊŜǎǎΦ This is at least in line with the rest of the school. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
In Numeracy, 97% of children with Pupil Premium funding met or exceeded their targets. 3% (1 child) made 
expected progress in: Number, Shape, Space and Measures but failed to meet their targets in Using & 
Applying ς being new to the school, health issues, difficulties with speech clarity, attendance and 
disruption in class also impaŎǘŜŘ ƻƴ ǘƘƛǎ ŎƘƛƭŘΩǎ ŀŎƘƛŜǾŜƳŜƴǘ ŀƴŘ ǇǊogress. This is at least in line with the 
rest of the school.  
 
Writing and Using and Applying will be targeted by TLR leaders next year, and will be the subject of work 
scrutiny and learning walks by the Senior Management Team. 
 
Pupil achievement and progress on the whole continues to improve. There has been an increase in the number of 
children that exceeded or met their expected targets, and a decrease in those children who fail to meet expected 
targets. Pupil Premium funding has meant that 30 children have benefited (April 2013-April 2014) from 1:1 or 
small group sessions with an experienced teacher which has in turn had a positive impact on school standards.  

After-school clubs  
 
Two Higher level teaching assistants continue to run the After-school club on a Tuesday and Thursday until 
5pm. The fee is now £7.50 per session, payable each half term. We currently have 22 places filled and 16 
children on role. 6 of these children attend two sessions per week. We currently have 4 enquiries pending 
for places these include new children in September. We have 1 child who attends following a referral from 
Sarah Ridgway, and this has resulted in a positive impact for the family involved. We have also had 2 
children as an emergency placement for the families. Any communication aids/behaviour management 
resources are brought to After School Club with the children. We are based in the theatre which enables us 
to use a DVD/internet on the projector until all children have arrived. Each session is planned in advance 
with a variety of activities based on seasonal themes for the children to choose from.  A structured 
schedule is in place for the children who wish to join in the planned activities; other children prefer to 
access the self-chosen activities. We have made use of all the facilities in school and use the Pirate room, 

 
NUMERACY 

 

   Exceeded 
    Target 

  Met Target      Below  
   Expectation 

 
Number 

 
42% 

 
58% 

 
0% 

 
Using & Applying 

 
65% 

 
31% 

 
4% 

 
Shape, Space & 
Measures 

 
54% 

 
46% 

 
0% 
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White room, Polytunnel, New World Café, Irwell 5 (to use the Wii and Xbox), all the outside areas and the 
spacious hall. We have also introduced Yoga, massage and hair and nail sessions  
which the children have thoroughly enjoyed.  Bury Football in the community have provided 8 extra  
sessions. The air track and speedball have been a big hit! The children enjoy a snack and a drink which they 
help to prepare or may have previously made e.g. cakes, pizza, biscuits, toast and crackers, hot chocolate 
and milkshake. We are looking forward to helping Catherine Jackson with the gardening, weather 
permitting and look forward to planting in the polytunnel and beds. We will continue to offer the best 
facilities and are constantly looking for different things to enjoy with the children. At the end of the 
ǎǳƳƳŜǊ ǘŜǊƳ ǘƘŜ ŎƘƛƭŘǊŜƴ ƘŀŘ ŀ aŎ5ƻƴŀƭŘΩǎ ǘǊŜŀǘ ǘƻ ǎŀȅ ƎƻƻŘōȅŜ ǘƻ Tom who has moved to Elms Bank. 
Thanks to Irwell 4 and Irwell 2 for having a cake stall and raising money for After School Club. The children 
will be choosing what they want to spend the money on. The After School Club is a happy place for both 
children and staff. We will continue to monitor the financial side to ensure we remain financially stable. 
 

 

Rizwan receiving his RHS Appreciation of Gardens award from Karen Whitehead, Strategic Lead, Health and 
CŀƳƛƭƛŜǎ ŦƻǊ /ƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ {ŜǊǾƛŎŜǎΣ and Bev Hodgins, teaching assistant 
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Staffing 

There are currently 21 (20) (21)( 20) (19) (19) (20) teachers (including part-time), 5 higher level teaching 
assistants, 45 (45) (45) (46) (44) (49) (37) teaching assistants, and 10 (9) (11) (9) (10) (12) (9) midday 
assistants. The two new teachers are settling in and have had induction. Two teachers are of on maternity 
leave and two more are due to go on maternity leave during the academic year. One teacher is due to take 
paternity leave during the academic year. 
 
Sickness absence 
  
Sickness absence summer term academic year 2013-2014 has reduced from the spring term which follows 
the standard pattern of absence. All staff with absence which is highlighted as unusually high on the local 
authority absence summary data, have been requested to provide details for governors of the reasons for 
their extended or high absences. These have been reviewed by the headteacher. Six members of staff have 
had a period of extended sickness (over two weeks). 
 
Sickness absence percentage for all staff excluding midday supervisors = 7.9% (11.4%). This is lower than 
summer 2013 when it was 9.1%. Sickness absence percentage for midday supervisors = 5.4% (7.1%). This is 
higher than summer 2013 when absence for middays was 4.3%.  
 
 

 

 
Number of sickness hours for the summer term 2014 shown by job type  
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The graph below shows sickness levels as a percentage of the potential hours available to work for each job 
type.  
 

 

 
Agency staff spending analysis 
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Continuing Professional Development 
 
In the last financial year we spent £20,000 on CPD. The additional funding was used to complete ICT 
training for all staff. We spent a total of £4,885.50 with New Ways to Learn to provide us with bespoke in-
house training. All staff received training on the ICT equipment and training appropriate to their skills and 
ǊƻƭŜΦ ²Ŝ ƴƻǿ ƘŀǾŜ L/¢ άǎǳǇŜǊ-ǳǎŜǊǎέ ǎǇǊŜŀŘ ŀŎǊƻǎǎ ǘƘŜ ŎƭŀǎǎŜǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ ǎƻ ŀƭƭ ŎƭŀǎǎŜǎ ǊŜŎŜƛǾŜ ƘƛƎƘ 
quality teaching across the curriculum and ICT is used consistently to make curriculum resources. The super 
users are continuing the CPD of all staff by providing in house training and support as necessary. There was 
a positive impact on pupil attainment following this training with the average level of attainment in ICT 
across the school rising to P6.6 in 2014 from P5.6 in 2013. We also spent £1566.90 on an inspirational 
leadership professional activity day run by Contender Charlie. This was booked following Helen attending a 
Řŀȅ Ǌǳƴ ōȅ /ƻƴǘŜƴŘŜǊ /ƘŀǊƭƛŜ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ .ǳǊȅ IŜŀŘǘŜŀŎƘŜǊǎΩ ŎƻƴŦŜǊŜƴŎŜΦ ¢ƘŜ ƛƳǇŀŎǘ ƻƴ ǘƘƛǎ ǘǊŀƛƴƛƴƎ ǿŀǎ ǎƘƻǿƴ 
in the SWOT analysis as teamwork was the most frequently mentioned strength from all classes.  
 
A total of £6,313.75 was spent on Team Teach training, the majority of this money was to train and licence 
Terri Wild and Jill Tierney as advanced Team Teach trainers. This enables us to provide training to non-Local 
Authority personnel and increases our income stream. It also enables our staff to be trained in the use of 
more advanced holds to meet the needs of individual pupils as appropriate. 
 
We continue to buy into the Bury Primary Learning Collaborative and in the last year school staff attended 
a total of 93 courses, meetings and conferences. Many of these courses and meetings were focussed on 
preparation for the changes in the 2014 National Curriculum and the changes to the SEN Code of Practice. 
Other courses were linked to Health and Safety, Management, Governor and Office Staff training. External 
courses attended during the year include, MIDAS training for mini bus driving, rebound therapy training, 
PAT testing qualifications for 2 members of the premises management team, Signalong training, Intervenor 
training for working with pupils with Multi-Sensory Impairment, food hygiene training, ACE centre 
communication training, loss and bereavement training, pool attendant training and special school 
leadership training. All Professional Activity days and staff meetings scheduled were completed 
successfully. 
 

2014-15 PROFESSIONAL ACTIVITY DAYS 

DATE TIME CONTENT / TRAINER 

1ST SEPTEMBER 2014 9:00 ς 3:30 TEAM TEACH REFRESHER TRAINING WITH MILLWOOD TRAINERS 

2ND SEPTEMBER 2014 9:00 ς 3:30 SAFEGUARDING TRAINING WITH LYNDA HEITZMAN 
 

3RD SEPTEMBER  9:00 ς 3:30 WHOLE STAFF MEETING, CLASS TEAM MEETINGS AND PREPARATION AND 
ELECTRONIC REGISTER TRAINING IN WINGS (11:00 WHITELOW, 11:30 
REDVALES, 12:00 IRWELL 12:30 TROUBLE SHOOTING/ADVICE) 

24TH SEPTEMBER 3:30 ς 5:30 TWILIGHT PAD  - VIRTUAL TRAINING ON THE LIGHT ROOM WITH RICHARD 
HIRSTWOOD 

8TH OCTOBER 9:00 ς 3:00 RICHARD HIRSTWOOD WORKING WITH  GROUPS OF CHILDREN AND STAFF 
IN THE LIGHT ROOM 

8TH OCTOBER 3:30 ς 5:30 TWILIGHT PAD ς RICHARD HIRSTWOOD TRAINING ON THE DARK ROOM 

15TH OCTOBER 9:00 ς 3:00 CLIVE SMITH WORKING WITH GROUPS OF CHILDREN AND STAFF IN THE 
DARK ROOM 

15TH OCTOBER 3:30 ς 5:30 TWILIGHT PAD ς CLIVE SMITH TRAINING ON THE SOFT PLAY / SENSORY 
INTEGRATION 

22ND OCTOBER  9:00 ς 12:00 HALF TEACHERS AND HLTAS TRAINING ON KEY SKILLS TRACKER ς DAVE 
FOXALL 
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TBC 3:30 ς 5:30 RESUSCITATION / MOVING AND HANDLING 
 

TBC 
 

3:30 ς 5:30 MANUAL HANDLING / EPILEPSY / RISK ASSESSMENT 

 
In 2014 ς 15 staff meetings have been set to include safeguarding, the new pay and appraisal 
arrangements, E-safety and child sexual exploitation, provision mapping, school improvement, Signalong, 
key skills tracker training, reviewing the music curriculum, manual handling, communication and signage 
across the school, moderation of pupil attainment, review of the literacy curriculum, review of the 
computing curriculum, play therapy, music therapy, emergency medication, asthma and anaphylaxis, 
bereavement, curriculum and assessment review, sensory integration, crisis management, TLR review and 
SWOT analysis. 
  
THE QUALITY OF TEACHING 
 
Teaching and assessment 
 

TEACHING OVER TIME 2008-14 –JUNE 2014 
 

 

Blue ς outstanding ς 55% - 12 lessons observed 
Red ς good ς 40% - 9 lessons observed 
Green ς requires improvement  - 5% - 1 lesson observed 
Purple ς unsatisfactory/inadequate ς 0% 
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The headteacher observed 22 lessons during the spring term and the first part of the summer term. 95% of 
lessons are good or outstanding. This relates directly to the excellent progress and achievement results for 
2013-14. Further analysis shows where the Senior Management Team need to monitor more closely. 

Curriculum               See attached new Millwood Curriculum model 

During 2013-14 we prepared for the introduction of the New National Curriculum. We have completed a 
review of our existing curriculum and amended our topics and curriculum enrichment activities to ensure 
that we meet the new requirements while retaining the quality of our curriculum. The long term plan is 
supplemented by schemes of work for individual subjects and stored on the shared drive for easy access 
for all staff.  A copy of this revised plan was included in the governing body report last term. 

The medium term planning format has been revised and teachers are planning on the new format which 
outlines the key content of the terms work in all subjects. Class teachers then plan the detailed weekly 
breakdown of activities accompanied by the list of resources, differentiated outcomes identifying small 
steps of progress for all pupils and the key performance descriptors children are working for during the 
term or half term. These performance descriptors are taken from the P scales and the new National 
Curriculum or from the Ȩ C{ ŎǳǊǊƛŎǳƭǳƳΦ tǳǇƛƭǎΩ ŀǘǘŀƛƴƳŜƴǘ ŀƎŀƛƴǎǘ ǘƘŜǎŜ ǇŜǊŦƻǊƳŀƴŎŜ ŘŜǎŎǊƛǇǘƻǊǎ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ 
recorded on the Key Skills Tracker throughout the year. Performance descriptors for the New National 
Curriculum have not yet been published and are expected later on this term. The medium term outlines 
have been completed for all topics and will be taught in a two year cycle. The curriculum has been 
reorganised on the shared drive and this year teachers will begin to create electronic curriculum resources 
to teach these topics. These will be stored on the shared drive alongside the topic outlines and detailed 
termly plans. It should be noted that 2014-15 is a transition year for the New National Curriculum and 
pupils in years 2 and years 6 are still working on the Old National Curriculum.  

During the Summer Term 2014 we used the NAHT model for the National and School Curriculum to 
develop our own model to ensure that we were on track to implement the New National Curriculum and 
assessment requirements. I have attached a copy of this to this report. See attached Model. 

                 

Logan and Awais receiving Artist award and Rock and Roll awards 
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Educational visits off-site 
 
Throughout the summer term approximately 75 educational visits took place, a reduction from the 
previous term because of the cancellation of all swimming sessions at Radcliffe Baths due to extensive 
maintenance work. All pupils had completed their statutory KS2 swimming lessons prior to the closure of 
the Radcliffe pool; gifted and talented sessions, however, were affected. Teachers continue to complete 
risk assessment forms for each outing highlighting the purpose of the trip and how the 5 outcomes for ECM 
are addressed. They also outline the National Curriculum subject covered for each trip. Each risk 
assessment form outlines keyworkers for each pupil. Off-site visits continue to enrich the curriculum and 
assist the pupil progress and is an important part of their educational and social development. It brings 
reality to their learning and addresses some of the issues that parents and carers have raised with teachers. 
This year sees the appointment of a TLR3 leader for residential visits, Gemma Capps. 
 
Regular weekly trips 

Place Pupils Subject area 

Radcliffe Baths- cancelled in the 

summer term 
KS2 PE 

Greenhill school 1 pupil from Irwell 5 Inclusion link 

 

Other trips taken and the National Curriculum Subject/s covered. 

PLACES CURRICULUM AREAS 

Asda Radcliffe Numeracy (number, money and shape) PSHE, Communication 

Lowry Theatre Music/Dance/Performance 

Local Walks (Duck pond, garden centre) PE, PSHE, Communication, Geography and Science. 

Donkey Riding in Ashton PSHE, Communication, Science 

Elms Bank Y6 transition 

North Ridge High School Blackley Y6 transition (1 pupil) 

Redwood High School Rochdale Y6 transition (1 pupil) 

Trafford Centre (Sea Life Centre and Legoland) PSHE, Science,  DT 

McDonalds/fast food restaurants/cafes PSHE, Science, Communication, Numeracy 

Animal corners (Heaton park) Science, PSHE, Communication 

Church/Mosque RE, PSHE, Communication 

Sandbrook Park bowling. PE, PSHE, Communication 
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Happy Mount Park - Morecambe PSHE, Communication 

Radcliffe shops  Geography/community links 

Close Park/Clarence Park PE, PSHE, Communication. 

 

Teachers will continue to record the curriculum areas covered by all off site visits and assessment data and 
reports to parents will hopefully show that educational visits contribute maǎǎƛǾŜƭȅ ǘƻ ŎƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ ǇǊƻƎǊŜǎǎΦ 
Despite looking into the possibility of a new bus either by leasing or purchasing it was felt that the spiralling 
cost was not something we could commit to at this time. 

Spiritual, moral, social and cultural development 
 
Opportunities for SMSC continue through assemblies and collective worship as well as through the 
curriculum. These areas remain an important part of school life. Physical and sensory literacy groups at 
lunchtime continue to be a thriving part of school life and enhance the curriculum by providing pupils with 
opportunities for developing their knowledge, skills and understanding of a range of new experiences. New 
TLR leader posts include a post for the organisation of physical and sensory literacy groups and other year-
round clubs for example, choirs. This is developed as a School Improvement Plan target for 2014-15 with an 
aim of each pupil having a skilled leader in lunchtime activities.  
 
Social opportunities over the summer holiday have included Bury FC Community Trust play schemes and a 
ǘƘǊƛǾƛƴƎ ƎŀǊŘŜƴƛƴƎ ƎǊƻǳǇ ǿƘƛŎƘ Ƙŀǎ ƻǾŜǊǎŜŜƴ ǘƘŜ ǇǳǇƛƭǎΩ ǇƭŀƴǘƛƴƎΣ ƎǊƻǿƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ harvesting of a rich variety 
of flowers and salad items in both the raised beds and polytunnel. Continuous social development through 
educational visits to the local community benefits all pupilsΩ ǎƻŎƛŀƭ ŘŜǾŜƭƻǇƳŜƴǘ. 
 
A major cultural event last year was the visit by the Zulu Nation dance and performance group. This was 
followed in the summer by a celebration of the football World Cup where every class focused on a different 
country. Bury FC donated their collection of World Cup flags to us and all the children created an image of 
themselves as a footballer for our mega-display in the reception area. 

Assemblies 

Assemblies take place each Monday (religious content) and Friday (good work). It is one of the aims of 
assembly to ensure that each child can see and hear the content and is not impeded by any obstacles due 
to the seating arrangements.  A timetable of assemblies is circulated to staff outlining all the major 
ǊŜƭƛƎƛƻǳǎ ŦŜǎǘƛǾŀƭǎ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ŦƻƭƭƻǿƛƴƎ ǘŜǊƳΦ hƴ aƻƴŘŀȅΩǎ ǘƘŜȅ ŀǊŜ ƭŜŘ ōȅ ǘŜŀŎƘŜǊǎ ǿƘƻ ŀǊŜ ŜȄǇŜŎted to 
celebrate all the major religious festivals. They plan the assembly and leave the information and focus on 
the shared drive for all teachers to see and follow up in class where appropriate. Where there are no 
festivals to celebrate the theme is usuaƭƭȅ ŀ ŎŜƭŜōǊŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ƻǳǊ ǇǳǇƛƭǎΩ ŀŎƘƛŜǾŜƳŜƴǘǎ ƻǊ ŀ ŎŜƭŜōǊŀǘƛƻƴκ 
reflection time of local, national or global cultural events. Each assembly includes a collective act of 
worship and a religious/celebratory song. Parents have the option for their child not to take part in the 
religious elements of assemblies.  

The assemblies also give pupils the opportunity to lead activities such as signing the school prayer for 
everyone to see. It gives the opportunity to pupils to lead the singing or actions or lead the topic through 
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drama activities. The summer term was very much geared to our pupils moving on and celebrating their 
achievements throughout their Millwood career. We also had a prize giving assembly where parents could 
share in the outstanding achievements of chose children. Once again all who attended are asked to take 
part in the school prayer. 

¢ƘŜ άDƻƻŘ ²ƻǊƪέ ŀǎǎŜƳōƭȅ ƘŜƭŘ ƻƴ CǊƛŘŀȅ ƳƻǊƴƛƴƎǎ ŎŜƭŜōǊŀǘŜǎ ǎǇŜŎƛŦƛŎ ŀŎƘƛŜǾŜƳŜƴǘǎ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘƻǳǘ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ 
and then finally the whole school celebrates the outstanding achievements of two pupils (one from KS1 
ŀƴŘ ŀƴƻǘƘŜǊ ŦǊƻƳ Y{нύ ŀǎ ǘƘŜȅ ŀǊŜ ƴŀƳŜŘ ŀǎ ά{ǘŀǊǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ²ŜŜƪΦέ ¢Ƙƛǎ ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ ƛǎ ǎƘŀǊŜŘ ǿƛǘƘ ǇŀǊŜƴǘǎ 
on the school newsletter. 
 
Teachers continue to plan and record the objectives of their assembly on the shared drive and share with 
Gemma Capps our R.E. coordinator. On a sad note in July we had to hold an assembly to inform the 
children of the tragic death of one of our long standing bus drivers who died as the result of a motorcycle 
accident. We held the assembly in memory of him and to help the children process the information at their 
level, explain that it is ok to be sad and to offer our help and support. Prayer and reflection were included 
in the assembly. Drivers and escorts attended the assembly. 

 

 

Harrison and Amy receiving their Efe Sodje awards for football 
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ASSESSMENT – Achievement, Progress and Attainment 

 Achievement (includes progress against targets, attendance, severity of condition, how the child has been 
affected by difficult circumstances, impact of medication, impact of behaviour) 

 

 
 
Achievement data has been presented in previous years to include only Years 2, 4 and 6. Going forward, it 
will be presented as whole school data. This will enable the governors to see at a glance where there are 
difficulties for every child. 
 
In 2013-14, six pupils required Extra Support in a range of areas (including external factors). Of these, two 
require Extra Support in 2014-15. Extra Support is equivalent to Unsatisfactory in OFSTED terms so this 
means that the achievement of these two pupils is not what we would expect. One of these pupils required 
Extra Support in 2012-13 so this is the second year they have not achieved as expected. The other pupil 
had Good achievement in 2012-13 and has regressed to having unsatisfactory achievement in 2013-14. 
Neither situation is acceptable and whilst each pupil is making progress, there are other factors which need 
to be addressed. Both pupils are in ASC classes where the above expected progress is very good. 
 
Progress (progress against curriculum targets compared with other children in school or other children with 
similar needs nationally) 
 
Pupil Premium 2013-4  Above expected  Expected Below expected 
Pupil Premium = 32 pupils 53%   47%  0% 
Non Pupil Premium = 73 pupils 40%   60%  0% 
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This table shows that there is a significant rise in the progress of pupils who have exceeded their targets 
when compared with the results last year. In addition, pupils in receipt of Pupil Premium funding are 
making better than expected progress when compared with their peers. The Pupil Premium teacher 
worked with 30 pupils over the 2013-14 year based on accurate data up to April 2014. The assessment 
report shows 32 pupils in receipt of Pupil Premium funding from April 2014 onwards and they have been 
included in the end-of-year assessment data as in the table above. 
 
EYFS 2013-14 
Progress 2013-14 Above expected progress Expected progress Below expected 
PMLD   86%    14%   0% 
1 child = 14% 
SLD   73%    27%   0% 
1 child = 7% 
ASC   75%    25%   0% 
1 child = 13% 
 
Years 1-6 2013-14 όƭŀǎǘ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ ƛƴ ōǊŀŎƪŜǘǎύ 
Progress 2013-14 Above expected progress Expected progress Below expected 
PMLD   21% (42%)   79% (58%)  0% (0%) 
SLD   30% (19%)   70% (77%)  0% (4%) 
ASC   34% (11%)   66% (81%)  0 % (8%) 
MLD   54% (8%)   46% (83%)   0% (8%) 
None (new)  33%    67%   0% 
 
Four-year trend 
 
¢ƘŜ ŀŎǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ΨǊŜŘǳŎƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ǊŜŘǎΩ ƛŜ ǊŜŘǳŎƛng the number of pupils who had Below Expected Progress, in 
2011-12, paid dividends in 2012-13. However, the action of monitoring progress each term and intervening 
where necessary, as well as consistently good and outstanding teaching across the school, has resulted in a 
much better than expected outcome in above expected progress across the school.  
 
WHOLE SCHOOL  2010-11 2011-12 2012-13 2013-14 
Above expected progress 27%  25%  21%  36% 
Expected progress  53%  75%  74%  64% 
Below expected progress 20%  0%  6%  0% 
 
PUPILS WITH ASC  2010-11 2011-12 2012-13 2013-14 
Above expected progress 29%  30%  11%  40% 
Expected progress  43%  70%  81%  60% 
Below expected progress 29%  0%  8%  0% 
 
PUPILS WITH PMLD  2010-11 2011-12 2012-13     2013-14 
Above expected progress 56%  50%  42%  43% 
Expected progress  44%  50%  58%  57% 
Below expected progress 0%  0%  0%  0% 
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PUPILS WITH SLD  2010-11 2011-12 2012-13 2013-14 
Above expected progress 9%  15%  19%  25% 
Expected progress  63%  85%  77%  75% 
Below expected progress 28%  0%  4%  0% 
 
PUPILS WITH MLD      2012-13 2013-14 
Above expected progress     8%  54% 
Expected progress      83%  46% 
Below expected progress     8%  0% 
 
PUPILS WITH NO CATEGORY OF NEED 
1 child = 33%         2013-14 
Above expected progress       23% 
Expected progress        67% 
Below expected progress       0% 
 
COMMENTARY ON EYFS ASSESSMENT DATA 
 
There were 22 pupils in the EYFS in 2013/14. This is an increase of 5 pupils since 2012/13. At the end of 
their Reception Year (age 5) all pupils are assessed against the Early Years Profile. Pupils are assessed 
against national expectations in 17 areas and are graded as emerging (1), expected (2) or exceeding (3) 
these expectations. In 2012/13 all our pupils were judged to be working at 1(emerging) for all aspects. In 
2013/14 one pupil achieved 2(expected) in three aspects of the EYFS profile. 

At Millwood we also track pupil progress in the EYFS using an Inclusive Assessment Tool (IAT) based on 
Development Matters. This identifies pupil attainment against small steps of progress leading up to the 
EYFS Early Learning Goals. We track progress termly from a baseline assessed during the first six weeks of 
school attendance.  

The EYFS Profile contains 17 areas of learning. The IAT contains 25 assessment statements for each of the 
17areas, giving a total of 425 IAT statements. PǳǇƛƭǎΩ ŀǘǘŀƛƴƳŜƴǘ ǊŀƴƎŜ ƛǎ ōŜǘǿŜŜƴ мф҈ ŀƴŘ фс҈ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ L!¢ 
ǎǘŀǘŜƳŜƴǘǎ ŀŎƘƛŜǾŜŘΦ tǳǇƛƭǎΩ ǇǊƻƎǊŜǎǎ ǊŀƴƎŜ ƛǎ ōŜǘǿŜŜƴ рм ŀƴŘ мру ǎǘŀǘŜƳŜƴǘǎ ŀŎƘƛŜǾŜŘ ŘǳǊƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ȅŜŀǊΦ 
Two pupils also achieved some of the Early Learning Goals from the EYFS profile. One pupil achieved 7 ELGs 
and the second pupil achieved 34 ELGs. Neither pupil had any ELGs achieved in their baseline. The pupil 
making the least progress is our youngest pupil and only attends school on a part time basis. She also has 
complex health needs and only managed an attendance rate of 72.9% during the year. 

The senior management team judged 77% of pupils to have achieved above expected progress, 23% 
expected progress and 0% less than expected progress.  Judgements were based on the number of new IAT 
statements achieved and the degree of learning difficulty of the pupil. This represents an increase in the 
number of pupils achieving above expected progress when compared to 2012/13 when we judged 59% of 
pupils to have made above expected progress. This is the second consecutive year when no pupils were 
judged to have made less than expected progress. 

In 2012/13 and 2013/14 there has only been one pupil in the N1 year group. This makes the statistical 
analysis of progress in this year group very difficult to compare year on year or with other year groups. In 
2013/14 this pupils was judged to have made expected progress while last year the pupil was judged to 
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have made above expected progress. While these pupils both had part time attendance last the pupil in 
2012/13 completed 98.3% attendance which is much higher than the 72.9% attendance completed by the 
pupil in 2013/14. This is more relevant to their progress than their respective year groups. 

100% of the 6 children in the N2 year groups made above expected progress in 2013/14. This is an 
improvement in the data from 2012/13 when 67% of the 3 children achieved above expected progress with 
33% achieved expected progress. While the small number of children in this group makes this statistically 
irrelevant it is an indication of mostly outstanding teaching in the Nursery classes.  

There were 15 children in the Reception year group in 2013/14 compared to 11 pupils in 2012/13.  Once 
again there has been an improvement in the data for progress in 2013/14 with 73% of pupils making above 
expected progress and 27% making expected progress. This compares to the data in 2012/13 when 62% 
made above expected progress and 38% made expected progress. 

Analysis of the results in 2013/14 shows that all pupils in all classes achieved at least expected progress. 
However the pupils in Redvales 3 achieved the lowest percentage of pupils achieving above expected 
progress, with only 60% of pupils achieving above expected progress. This compares to pupils in Nursery 1 
(83% ), Nursery 2 (100%) and Whitelow 2 (75%). While the small numbers in the classes make this 
statistically irrelevant there are some factors that may have contributed to this data. 

Pupils with PMLD were judged to have made the most above expected progress with 86% having made 
above expected progress. Pupils with SLD and ASC were at 73% and 75% respectively.  This compares to 
2012/13 when 67% of pupils with PMD, 55% of pupils with SLD and 57% of pupils with ASC made above 
expected progress.   

More girls than boys achieved more than expected progress in 2013/14, 88% of girls and 71% of boys 
respectively. This compares to 60% and 58% in 2012/13. This is most likely to relate to the additional needs 
of the individual children and the difference in the number of boys and girls rather than a gender issue but 
we will continue to monitor this. 

There were four pupils in receipt of pupil premium in EYFS in 2013/14. 2 pupils (50%) achieved more than 
expected progress and 2 pupils achieved expected progress. While this is a drop in the percentage 
achieving more than expected progress when compared to all pupils in the EYFS the number of pupils in 
the group make statistical analysis unreliable.  These pupils were also eligible for Free School Meals. There 
were no CYPIC pupils in the EYFS in 2013/14.  

The numbers of pupils in each ethnic group make analysis difficult. In 2013/14 10 out of the 22 pupils were 
White British. 70% of this group achieved above expected progress which compares to 77% of all pupils. 
The only other ethnicity with more than 3 pupils in it was Asian/Pakistani heritage and 86% of these pupils 
achieved above expected progress. No child failed to make at least expected progress regardless of their 
ethnicity.  

COMMENTARY ON WHOLE SCHOOL ASSESSMENT DATA 
  
In 2013/2014 no pupil at Millwood failed to make at least expected progress in their overall attainment 
using CASPA data analysis. 
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The introduction of the New National Curriculum has led to major changes in our assessment procedure 
this year as National Curriculum levels are being removed for pupils working above the P Scales. National 
Curriculum levels will remain in place for pupils in year 2 and year 6 for this year and they will be assessed 
against these levels at the end of their key stage in the summer term.  In 2013/14 we anticipate that 
between 9 and 18 pupils will need to be assessed without levels at the end of the year. The number varies 
according to individual subjects and the number may rise as this calculation was made before new pupils 
joined the school. For these pupils assessment will be made against performance descriptors linked to end 
of year expectations from the New National Curriculum. These performance descriptors have not yet been 
published but they are expected this term.  

In order to meet the new requirements we have made some changes to our assessment model. We will 
ŎƻƴǘƛƴǳŜ ǘƻ ǳǎŜ /!{t! ŀǎ ǘƘŀǘ ǿƛƭƭ ŜƴŀōƭŜ ǳǎ ǘƻ ƳŀƪŜ ƧǳŘƎŜƳŜƴǘǎ ŀōƻǳǘ ƻǳǊ ǇǳǇƛƭǎΩ ŀǘǘŀƛƴƳŜƴǘ ŀƴŘ 
progress against their data base. We are awaiting advice from CASPA as to how pupil attainment will be 
recorded and targets generated. It is possible that levels will still be used during the transition period as the 
new regulations give schools freedom to use whatever formative assessment system suits the school. 

We will no longer be using PIVATS and have purchased a new assessment tool from Essex LA. Key Skills 
Tracker is already used by special schools in Essex and the mainstream version, Target Tracker, has been 
purchased by many Bury Primary Schools. Key Skills Tracker is an online system of assessment and 
recording that is based on banks of statements that pupil attainment is recorded against. It includes the 
facility to store multi-media evidence against the statements and we plan to use this to replace the paper 
based pupil portfolios. We also plan to use it to create an online bank of moderated pupil work for 
standardisation and moderation purposes.  

Teachers and HLTAs will receive a half day training on the use of Key Skills Tracker in October and there will 
be a period when historical data will be transferred onto the system at the same time that new data is 
added on a continual basis by class teams. At this point we are likely to need to complete an equivalency 
exercise for those pupils working above P Scales in years 1, 3, 4 and 5. Unlike other systems we have used, 
Key Skills Tracker can also be used to record EYFS data as the IATS statement bank is being added to the 
system for our use. A new baseline assessment is being introduced in 2015/16 and it is likely that this will 
also be compatible with Key Skills Tracker as statement banks can be added to ensure that the system is 
future proof. 

During the Autumn Term 2014 we are expecting further information from the DfE and this will include 
assessment models published under the Assessment Innovations Fund. As new information becomes 
available we may need to adjust our assessment model in order to adopt further good practice. 

We will continue to use IEPs for key skills for our pupils but this is also under review as there is no 
requirement for pupils to have IEPs in the new SEN code of practice. Many schools are now replacing IEPs 
with provision mapping and this is something we are looking at this academic year. 

We will continue to monitor progress of pupils three times a year and identify pupils at risk of not making 
expected progress. All assessment procedures, including dates, are outlined in the Millwood School 
assessment model and this has been shared with all staff. 

This is a transition period with a rapid rate of change.  There is further information to come from the DfE 
and while we have made adjustments to our assessment model and purchased a new assessment system 
we may be required to make further changes in order to fulfil new requirements. While we will do this we 
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will continue to put our pupils at the heart of what we do. We will teach them the skills and knowledge 
appropriate to their needs and we will stick to our PLAN DO REVIEW cycle of teaching and assessment to 
ensure that our pupils continue to make progress and achieve their best. 
 
Gifted and talented ς ά.ǊƛƴƎƛƴƎ ƻǳǘ ǘƘŜ .Ŝǎǘέ     See attached Bringing out the Best data 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
!ƭƭ ŎƘƛƭŘǊŜƴ ƳŜǘ ƻǊ ŜȄŎŜŜŘŜŘ ǘƘŜƛǊ ΨōǊƛƴƎƛƴƎ ƻǳǘ ǘƘŜ ōŜǎǘΩ ǘŀǊƎŜǘǎ ƛƴ нлмо-2014. This is an improvement on 
2012-2013.  More children enjoyed or excelled in: Physical Education, Music and/or Literacy this year. 
These curriculum areas provided additional opportunities outside the classroom which may have 
contributed to an increase in achievement. For example, providing children with specialist piano lessons, 
swimming lessons, input from Bury FC, Music Therapy, Live Music Now, Zulus and Pupil Premium sessions. 
All children responded well to being taught by outside agencies. Physical and Sensory Literacy has had a 
positive impact on standards because it provides children with a daily opportunity to participate in 
activities that they enjoy and/or excel in. Transition and staff absence is the main barrier to children 
accessing these high quality sessions. 
 
¢ƘŜ ŎƻƴǘƛƴǳŜŘ ŘŜǾŜƭƻǇƳŜƴǘ ƻŦ aƛƭƭǿƻƻŘΩǎ ƻǳǘŘƻƻǊ ŀǊŜŀ Ƙŀǎ ƭŜŘ ǘƻ ŀƴ ƛƴŎǊŜŀǎŜ ƛƴ ƳƻǊŜ ƪŜŜƴ ƎŀǊŘŜƴŜǊǎ ǘƘƛǎ 
ȅŜŀǊΦ ²ŀȅǎ ǘƻ ŦǳǊǘƘŜǊ ŜȄǘŜƴŘ ŎƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ ƛƴǘŜǊŜǎǘǎ ǿƛƭƭ ōe built on next year. The previous table shows the 
ŀƳƻǳƴǘ ƻŦ ǇǊƻƎǊŜǎǎ ǘƘŀǘ ŜŀŎƘ ŎƘƛƭŘ ƳŀŘŜ ǿƛǘƘƛƴ ǘƘŜƛǊ ŎǳǊǊŜƴǘ ΨōǊƛƴƎƛƴƎ ƻǳǘ ǘƘŜ ōŜǎǘΩ ǘŀǊƎŜǘ ǎƛƴŎŜ нлмн-
2013. In 2013-2014, all children made significant progress within their targets ς with 66% of children being 
judged to be outstanding, 11% being good and with only 1% making only satisfactory progress. This is an 
improvement on last year with more children making outstanding or good progress within their targets. 
22% had no recorded results because they were new to the school or had left Millwood mid-way through 
the year.  
 

Bringing out the Best Curriculum Areas 2013 - 2014

Physical Ed

Music

PSHE

Art and DT

ICT

Maths

Literacy

Science
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Chanelle receiving her Bravery award from Joanne Hurst, Assistant Head 

 
 
BEHAVIOUR AND SAFETY 
 
Safeguarding 
Designated teacher for safeguarding is Caroline Henley, DHT. 
Designated teacher for e-safety is Caroline Henley, DHT. 
Designated governor for safeguarding is Debi Walker. 
 
The Safeguarding Policy has been updated and shared with staff. It is published on the website for parents 
to access. 
 
Group three safeguarding training was delivered to all staff by Linda Heitzman on 2nd September 2014. 
Further training on E Safety and Child Sexual Exploitation is scheduled for 17th September and this will be 
delivered by Mark Gay ς Local Authority Designated Officer. 
 
In 2013/14 the SMT met weekly with Sarah Ridgway, BarnarŘƻΩǎ ǎƻŎƛŀƭ ǿƻǊƪŜǊ ŀƴŘ 5ƛŀƴŜ aŀǊƴŜȅΣ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ 
nurse to discuss the vulnerable pupils in school. Once every half term physiotherapists, speech therapists, 
occupational therapists, including the social care OT were invited to the meeting to improve information 
sharing. In 2013/14, 70 pupils were monitored during these meetings and appropriate support was 
identified and provided. These meetings will continue in 2014/15. 
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In 2013/14 Sarah supported 30 families formally on her case load. She continues to have a positive impact 
on the lives of these families and has supported them with a range of issues including housing, working 
ǿƛǘƘ tŀǊŜƴǘǎ CƻǊǳƳ ǘƻ ŀŎŎŜǎǎ ŦŀƳƛƭȅ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ ŀƴŘ ǿƻǊƪƛƴƎ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ /ƘƛƭŘǊŜƴΩǎ 5ƛǎŀōƛƭƛǘȅ {ŜǊǾƛŎŜ ǘƻ ŀŎŎŜǎǎ 
respite. She is also having a positive impact on the work load of SMT as she completes CAF and TAC 
meetings on our behalf. Sarah met with the family support worker at Elms Bank to share safeguarding 
information for pupils transitioning to Elms Bank in September 2014 and also ensured social care support 
was in place for one vulnerable pupil moving out of the area. 
 
Currently there are two pupils at Millwood with Child Protection Plans and Millwood staff attend and 
contribute to the core group and review meetings. There are a further two pupils who are currently at a 
high level of child in need and at risk of needing a child protection plan. 
 
Children and young people in care (CYPIC)  See attached CYPIC Report  
 
Designated Governor is: Debi Walker 
Designated Teacher is: Jill Tierney, AHT 
 
Health and Safety including Crisis management                 See attached Health and Safety Report 
 
Designated governor is: Catherine Jackson 
Health and Safety Officer is: Joanne Hurst 
 
 

 
George Maguire receiving Best Progress award from Jill Tierney, Assistant Head 
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Premises management 
 
New school building 

 
High cold water temps ς see Introduction. 
Ice and snow falling from roof  
Construction time lapse recording  
Ventilation to plant room  
Damp in Whitelow wing ς hydro pool area 
Landscape drainage and update on re-planting of saplings and bulbs. 
 
A final review of the project with the local authority and ISG (the contractor) has been requested by the 
headteacher. This has still not taken place. However, a design review for the cold water problem is to be 
undertaken by Atkins, the original architects. 
 
No Premises report received for the summer term or 2013-14 as the previous Premises Manager has 
moved to another post. The new Premises Manager, Mark Ainscough, is settling in very well and will 
provide a Premises Report for the next meeting in the spring term 2015. Mark has taken over responsibility 
from Joanne Hurst for the monitoring of the Defibrillator located in the buggy store in the reception area. 
 
Behaviour management 
 
In the summer term Individual behaviour plans were written/implemented and reviewed by staff for 43 
pupils. This is the same amount as the spring term. Recording behaviour continues to be a vital part of the 
whole process so that progress and changes can be closely monitored and adapted where necessary. 
Recording sheets track the use of any physical support that is outlined in the behaviour plan in line with 
Team Teach methods and are duplicated and handed in to the SMT for monitoring and storing.  
 
The use of Team Teach is now so embedded in Millwood and also many schools in Bury that Teaching 
Personnel (the supply agency) have recognised that if they are to send staff into schools to cover the 
absences of teachers and teaching assistants then they need to be more prepared than they have been in 
the past. Recruiting staff are also now Team Teach Trainers in response for the demand for qualified staff. 
Teaching Personnel along with Bury supply are the two main agencies that we recruit cover staff from. 
 
Below is the chart showing recorded incidents. (level 4 is when a serious incident has occurred and/or a 
significant injury has been sustained.) In the summer term there were two level 4 incidents. (level 4 is when 
a serious incident has occurred and/or a significant injury has been sustained.) One incident resulted in a TA 
being advised to seek medical support which she did. However it was not necessary for that member of 
staff to take any time off school as a result. 

Reported incidents / injuries where behaviour is a contributory factor 

Term Pupils Staff Term Pupils  Staff 

Autumn 2010 10 26 Autumn 2011 15 7 
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Advanced Trainers  
 
The two Advanced Team Teach Trainers Terri Wild and Jill Tierney had planned to train the Intermediate 
trainers (Mike Price, Zoe Toone, Leanne Walker and Catherine Jackson) in Advanced strategies in June 
2014. However due to absence through sickness and the very busy transition period for new pupils and 
Year 6 leavers it had to be postponed. The plan is to deliver the training by April 2015. The Advanced 
ǘǊŀƛƴŜǊǎΩ refresher course is due for renewal in March 2015. 
 
Sensory Integration 
 
It is worth mentioning the developing Sensory Integration timetable and curriculum at Millwood over the 
year but especially in the summer term. Sensory Integration and the improved understanding of individual 
pupilsΩ sensory needs have had a massive impact on certain children and their behaviour, progress and 
general well-being. One pupil in particular benefitted significantly from having a sensory diet that was 
carried out daily and monitored by a Higher Level Teaching Assistant. The implementation of this much 
individualised timetable had a huge positive impact on his behaviour and as a result he made outstanding 
progress across the curriculum.  
 
As a result the Autumn term has been timetabled so that one TA will be given time out of class each week 
to implement and assess specific children who have sensory processing difficulties. And although we expect 
a rise in the number of children requiring an Individual Behaviour Plan just because of the increase in 
numbers we hope that some children will be positively affected as a result of a sensory diet.  
 
Bullying 
There were no incidents of bullying in the summer term 2014. 
 
Attendance and punctuality     See attached Attendance Report 
 

 
Millwood target Millwood attendance 

National attendance in 
special schools 

2009-10 91.5% 92.19% 89.8% 

2010-11 91.6% 91.68% Not yet published 

2011-12 91.7% 93.6% Not yet known 

2012-13 91.8% 92.4% 90.3% 

2013-14 93% 93.4% 90.3% tbc 

2014-15 93.4% - tbc   

Spring 2011 17 10 Spring 2012 8 9 

Summer 2011 12 6 Summer 2012  3 9 

Autumn 2012 10 9 Spring 2013 2 4 

Autumn 2013 5 22 Spring 2014 10 16 

Summer 2014 10 8    
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Overall attendance for ǘƘŜ ȅŜŀǊ нлмоκмп ǿŀǎ фоΦп҈Φ ¢Ƙƛǎ ƛǎ ŀƴ ƛƳǇǊƻǾŜƳŜƴǘ ƻƴ ƭŀǎǘ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ ŀǘǘŜƴŘŀƴŎŜ ƻŦ 
92.4% and just exceeds our target of 93%. Our School Attendance Officer reported that this attendance 
rate is equal to some mainstream schools in Bury. 

Our attendance target for 2014/15 has provisionally been set at 93.4% although this has not yet been 
discussed with our School Attendance Officer. 

Education off-site/home education 
See attached Attendance report. 
 
Equal opportunity and discrimination (including racial monitoring) 
There were no racially motivated incidents in school in the summer term 2014. 
 
 
 
 

MANY THANKS TO THE FOLLOWING STAFF FOR THEIR INPUT INTO THE 
GOVERNING BODY REPORT 
 
Caroline Henley, Deputy head 
Joanne Hurst, Assistant head 
Jill Tierney, Assistant head 
Natalie Parkes-Thompson, Pupil Premium teacher 
Alison Wilkinson, School Business Manager 
Catherine Lomax, HLTA  
Loretta Heywood, HLTA  
Terri Wild, HLTA  
Shirley Hope, HLTA  
Margaret Miller, HLTA  
TLR leaders 
 
 
 
Helen Chadwick 
12 September 2014 
 


